River Mist on the Holston
Homeowners’ Association
Board Meeting Minutes
January 27, 2024
President Ginger Tomlin called the meeting, held at the Jefferson City Library, to order at 10:00 AM.  In addition to Ginger, Board members present were Mike Etter, Angela Linsey, Gil Sherrill, Pat Thompson by phone, and Bob Schumacher, along with about 30 HOA members.  She then asked all HOA members attending to introduce themselves.  She described how the meeting would be conducted and then proceeded with the agenda items.
Clark Lindsey reported on the Architectural Review Committee (ARC) activities and construction underway.  Five homes are under construction.  We are working with builders re parking issues and cleanup.
Bob Schumacher gave a brief update on the status of the neighborhood directory, and asked that anyone who hasn’t received one let him know.
Pat Thompson reported on our financial situation.  Annual Dues bills have been sent out and she has started receiving payments. She mentioned her inability and on-going efforts to track down the only HOA member who has not paid 2023 dues.
Mike Etter reported on the new mowing contract for 2024 that our costs will be lower than last year.  The entrance, common areas and Lot 75 will be mowed every 7-10 days, depending on rain.  Nonresident lots will have two hay mows, approximately at the end of May and July.  After that, those lots will be mowed once a month until the end of the season.  The easements on those lots will not be mowed with the common areas this year to make as much hay as possible available to the vendor.
Bob Schumacher gave the current status of the Deed Restrictions (Restrictive Covenants) update project.  It was decided another draft copy will be provided to HOA members with a 30 day period for comment and suggestions before a final version is voted on.  He noted that votes must be notarized.  Votes will be sent to the HOA attorney.  
Later in the meeting, as noted below, it was decided Wally Godby will join the Deed Restrictions Review Committee (currently Julie Naeger, Linda Triplett, Buddy Renner, Gil Sherrill and Bob)..
Capital Improvements – Rey (chairman of that committee) was unable to attend the meeting, so Ginger reported that a suggestion has been made that we add a play area for children, possibly at the upper river access or in the common area on is Lot 75.  A question was raised regarding HOA liability for injuries, and Ginger reported that our current liability insurance will cover it for a very small additional premium.  Whether to add a playground will be on the agenda for the annual meeting so all HOA members can vote on it.
The Board discussed the situation with an underground culvert between Lots 37 and 38.  If the revised Deed Restrictions are approved, they will include a provision that the HOA will assume responsibility for maintenance of that culvert, since it serves the whole neighborhood.
There was a brief discussion about working from home vs. running a business out of your home.  There was agreement that working online or via telephone does not violate that restriction.
Whether to allow yard sales was discussed, and it was decided that would be an issue for all HOA members to vote on at the annual meeting.
Jerry Triplet asked about what signs are allowed. Political signs, birthday and other personal signs were discussed. This will be discussed further to decide what signs are allowed, and whether there should be a time limit.
There was extensive discussion of proposed Deed Restriction changes.  It was agreed that we would mail a draft to all HOA members to once again submit suggestions, and we will then prepare a final draft for all members to vote on.
A question was raised as to what kinds of changes/improvements require ARC approval.  It was agreed that only modifications that require a county building permit must be submitted for ARC approval.
Vicki Brochue suggested a change to the ARC submission form online which was agreed to.  Wally complained about same form.  It currently says “Within 30 days of receiving the plans, the ARC chairman will submit his/her decision to the landowner. At that same time, the chairman of the Board of Directors will be notified of the decision.”  They recommended that it be modified to say ARC reports their decision to BOD, which makes final decision. 
Jerry Triplett asked for time to speak (he took about 45 minutes).  Among other things he recommended we have a permanent complaint form for HOA members.  If adopted, he agreed to chair a committee to deal with complaints submitted. (After the meeting the BOD agreed not to adopt such a form—continue to have members direct complaints directly to BOD members.) He also complained about other things, but again refused to be part of the ARC or BOD.
Trina Coggins and others thanked the board and ARC for all their efforts.
Wally complained about music from a construction site.  Gil Sherrill suggested that Wally ask the contractor to turn down the volume. Most people felt that if he spoke to the contractor they would respond positively.  Lois Baron talked about asking contractors across the street not to block her driveway, and they cooperated.
There was discussion regarding contractors’ parking at construction sites.  Ginger and/or Clark will remind builders that they must not block the streets and must maintain cleanliness of the construction sites.  It was agreed that builders should have at least two wheels parked on the lot, not the street.  
Jerry again took the floor to discuss his five complaints. “Bait and switch” – he said revised Deed Restrictions we sent out were not complete, and that we intended to make other changes without residents having a chance to see them and react.  Bob pointed out that this absolutely was not true.  Jerry then said that he will mount campaign to defeat adoption of revised deed restrictions.  Next – “will the HOA please stand up”. In the revised Deed Restrictions” under River Mist Homeowners’ Association the HOA attorney added “Additionally, references herein to the HOA shall also refer to the Board of Directors”.  Jerry reads that as replacement language that will disenfranchise HOA owners.  He feels that 67% of BOD could make changes.  He was reminded that the BOD is elected by the members to represent them and make decisions on their behalf.
It was suggested that we have a lawyer at the meetings.  The BOD will consider this. (It would probably cost at least $500 per meeting, and likely more, depending on the length of the meeting.)
Jerry discussed a meeting he attempted to schedule with the BOD, and the fact that he then refused to do it because it was going to be recorded. It was to address previous emails and letters, and BOD offered to have its attorney present. Jerry compared the BOD’s approach to an open hand vs. clenched fist (stick).
Jerry offered to check with county regarding allowing political signs in yards.
Lois asked who HOA attorney is.  Bob said it is Lauren Carroll of Carroll, Anderson and Faust in Morristown, a firm that handles many HOAs.
Bill Brochue voiced opinion the BOD can’t change rules. Mike’s response was that the BOD, as noted above, does make some changes--it depends on the subject.
Wally regarding Deed Restrictions Review Committee.  He previously asked to be on it and was refused, because of his pending lawsuit.  Discussed his “civility”.
Jerry re Wally getting letter from HOA attorney.  Jerry is offended that HOA attorney wrote letter to homeowner that said “you better not or we’re going to smack you”.  He was quickly corrected that the letter never said that.  When asked what the lawyer’s letter actually said, Jerry could not answer. (The letter was sent to Wally due to his refusal to comply with BOD/HOA guidelines.  It was sent after he got legal counsel and threatened legal action).  Jerry offered to send copy of Wally’s letter from HOA attorney to anyone who wants it.
Christi Bunkley confirmed that BOD attorney also represents all HOA members.
JT discussed a past culvert repair due to hole in its side. Stated the culvert isn’t his.  Talked about drainages being responsibility of lot owners. He admitted culvert was in place and he knew what the restrictions were when he bought his property. Said he knows he’s verbose.
William Salmons recommended three (3) minute limit for comments by meeting attendees.  Bob moved to adopt 3 minute limit, Mike seconded – all BOD agreed.
Mike mentioned that at next meeting we need to discuss reimbursing Rick Taylor for website maintenance, due to increasing time requirements.  We will also discuss compensating Pat Thompson for the enormous number of hours she spends maintaining the HOA’s financial records.
Jerry said he thought current Restrictions allow hiring outside manager.  Suggested that we hire a court reporter to do minutes, since he thinks last minutes weren’t specific enough, and explore using an outside management firm to do HOA business.  BOD committed to get cost estimates.
Lois thinks minutes should be recorded — things get left out, turned about.  Thinks they should be written verbatim. (Meetings are recorded, and Minutes prepared based on the recordings, with judgments obviously having to be made as to how much detail should be included in the minutes). Bill Brochue suggested getting a young lady from “the college” to take minutes.
Meeting adjourned at 11:47.

Bob Schumacher, Secretary
